


Vernhams Dean Parish Council
Meeting Notes
Vernham Dean Millennium Hall - 28th July 2020.
1. Present:
Richard Winch RW	Haydn Watkins HW		Adrian Butt AB
Julie Drury JD	Nigel Palmer NP			
2. In attendance: 	Karen Nightingale KN 		
3. Apologies:
Kirsty North Cllr KN	Phil North Cllr P N		Mark Doherty MD		Paul Nicoll PN
		
4. Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the meeting 9th March 2020 were agreed and signed.
5. Register of Interests
None registered.
6. Public Participation
No members of the public were present.
7. Update from the Playing Field Association
John Hale has begun a vigilant maintenance programme at the playground acting upon the Rospa Inspection report recommendations. The swings have been overhauled, the slide has been removed and the picnic benches are being refurbished. The Crazy Daisy still requires some attention. The table tennis table and skateboard ramp also require remedial attention, but it is unclear whether the useage warrants the expected costs. In the case of the table tennis table it has been quoted in excess of £1000. The council did not feel this was a good use of public funds. However, as this was a Lottery funded project the implications of so doing need to be investigated. The skateboard ramp does see more use but so far it has been unable to find a supplier who could quote for repair. Ongoing action by the PFA.
A recent PFA meeting had discussed future events. Due to the uncertainty over public health it had been agreed not to hold the annual firework evening this year. Also, the parishioner who has managed this event so successfully for over 20 years is leaving the village and it is unclear whether they would be prepared to carry on with this task.   It is hoped that more sporting events can be organized for 2021. Several private initiatives have been set up – a fitness boot camp and a tennis tournament are taking place. The football team has disbanded with an associated loss of income, but some individual knockabout matches have been booked. There may be some interest in a ladies football team or a walking football team, but an organizer would need to be found to co-ordinate such activities. It was suggested that the Chair of the PFA could co-ordinate this.
A quote to refurbish the pavilion floor walls ceiling and kitchen had been received. At £1000 this was felt to be a good use of the maintenance budget for the PFA. The showers and changing rooms will require a deep clean before they can be used by anyone.
A dog waste bin has been installed at the top of the car park and all the bins by the play equipment have been removed. The cost to empty the dog waste bin is approximately £200 p.a. A large Grundon bin is also installed at the top of the car park for general waste.  The school also needs to help re-inforce the message that waste needs to be disposed of responsibly.
The metal barriers in the car park have finally been removed, thus allowing more parking spaces and removing a potential hazard.
The replacement sewage treatment plant for the school still requires the easement to be agreed and signed by both parties. HCC have indicated they wish to start work on Aug 3rd which would seem highly unlikely since the legal agreements have still not been drawn up. The work is anticipated to take 2 -3 weeks, and it really needs to happen while the school is empty.
8. Matters Arising
Since the last meeting held in March there has been a significant change in normal life for parishioners due to the global pandemic of COVID 19. It was good to hear that no cases had been reported by the Old School Surgery in Great Bedwyn. A few parishioners are believed to have presented with symptoms, but no deaths have been reported. Lyn Butt set up a volunteer support system for which the Council thanked her. A few calls for help had been received and acted upon. PPE has been acquired. Some parts of the village had formed WhatsApp groups and found themselves in contact with neighbours they had not previously had contact with. Both The George Inn in Vernham Dean and The Crown in Upton had done a fantastic job providing takeaway food and beverages and thanks were extended to both landlords.
9. Highways Update
Many minor roads have been resurfaced during the lockdown period. The barriers at the culvert in Upton have finally been repaired. Flooding at the bottom of Conholt Hill still remains an unsolved problem, Chair to refer to Cllr K North. A broken cast iron sign at Linkenholt has been reported to HCC. Ironically this was broken by the road repair vehicle.

10. Correspondence
A parishioner had written to the PC regarding the overgrown path outside Poplars Farmhouse. This has been reported to HCC.
A parishioner had written complaining of speeding cyclists through the village.
The requirement to re-declare the Council’s intent to not provide a pension to its employee had been met by the mandatory deadline.

11. Councillor Reports
Cllr Drury had reported a case of fly tipping near The Old Dairy at Linkenholt. TVBC had acted very swiftly and removed the rubbish from public land. However, some waste had also been dumped on private land and that is not in TVBC’s remit to remove.
Quad bikes being driven incessantly on private land had once again proved to be a public nuisance and TVBC had been involved to stop it.  TVBC enforcement officers had also been contacted to look at a barn type building in Vernham Street for which no planning application had been received.
Cllr Watkins reported that dead tree next to the phone box had been removed. The phone box needs sprucing up however no correspondence had been received from BT regarding the continued use of the 999 facility.  Parishioners are happy to paint it themselves.  It is felt that a permissive footpath along the stretch of road to the flower meadow would be a significant asset to the village. Chair to talk to landowner once again. It was reported that a tree is blocking the top of Church path. It is unclear who has responsibility for this land. It was noted that the churchyard is looking extremely smart and the parishioners responsible were congratulated. Chair to write to the Churchwarden to express the Council’s thanks.
Cllr Palmer reported that the defibrillator has been installed in Upton but as yet no training has been undertaken.  A smart new noticeboard has also been installed in Upton.
Cllr Butt has noticed an increase in litter around the village, but this may be due to people being less willing to pick up rubbish left by other people.
Chairman reported that in Autumn there will be a tidy up of the pond – trees and bushes are overgrown and require pruning. The map board could also benefit from some remedial work.  Scofells have offered to cut the triangle at the bottom of Back Lane at no cost to the council This is the responsibility of HCC along with other grass verges which need to be cut.

12. Planning
Need more robust process to review planning applications during lockdown period.
20/01473/FULLN Demolition of existing building and erection of new dwelling and garage. Harts Meadow VD. No comment. However if work was to go ahead at same time as work to neighbouring property this could cause traffic and infrastructure issues, although it is believed this application has been withdrawn. (Application has been withdrawn)

13. Finance
The Annual Return and accounts for 2019 2020 were agreed and signed by the Clerk and Chair.
The internal controls were signed off by the Clerk and Chair.
The certificate of exemption was signed by the Clerk and the Chair.
The risk assessment policy and register were reviewed and agreed subject to having a clause added regarding the pandemic situation and public health. Cllr Butt to draft a clause and return to clerk.
It is hoped that in 2020 - 2021 money can be spent on developing the equipment provided at the Burydene – e.g. play equipment or fitness equipment, as no real investment has been made for some time.

The following invoices were approved retrospectively:
HbT PC Defib share £707.50
Website domain registration to Paul Bradley £11.39
Hand sanitizer A Butt £135
Hoses etc. R Winch £119.04
Tangley PC SLR share Jan – March £115.32 
PPE Gloves A Butt £35.64
Scofell Grass cutting April £318.89
HALC fee £273.23
Rospa inspection £86.40
Came & Co insurance £1288.14
Scofell Grass cutting May and June £637.70
To approve invoices for payment and raise cheques
TVBC Dog bin installation £408.25
Tangley PC SLR share  Q1 2020/21  £118.43
VDPFA £514.55
Sanitizer etc. A Butt £82.97
Village Hall Grant £1000
Defibrillator pads A Butt £43.25
PPE Face masks A Butt £35.74


Meeting finished 8.45pm
Next meeting 21st September 2020






